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    As the darkest days of winter descend upon us, we have a lot to celebrate!  Scooting over the snow on his all terrain vehicle, the surveyor has been staking out the boundaries of the old Humbert Farm.  The Genesee Land Trust and us farmers have been sweating out the language for the final complex clauses of the lease between us, drawing up the Requirements and Restrictions document and sketching out a Land Management Plan.  On our own, we have finalized the details of our LLC so that Peacework is a legal entity capable of entering into a long-term lease.  And most amazing, you CSA members have been putting your money where you mouth is, pledging $132,500 for the purchase of the land!  You could give us Peacework farmers no finer present than this guarantee that we will be able to farm this land for the foreseeable future.  We thank you from the depths of our beings.

     Looking back over this season, I would have to say that this was not a stellar year for vegetable production. The weather has been bi-polar, now manic, now depressive. After the early April flood when the Ganargua waters rose out of its banks up to the middle of the hoop house, rains fell infrequently all the way through mid-September.  First it was cold and dry, then hot and dry, and finally too wet to complete fieldwork, such as spading beds to seed cover crops, and disking and spreading compost on the eastern section of the Fairville Field. Those are the risks we share we you in this age of global warming.  Your comments on the Vegetable questionnaires reflect the difficulties we encountered – onions too small, bitter lettuces, over-ripe peas, not much sweet corn.  On the positive side, the long fall without a heavy frost until October 20, a month past the usual date, gave us beautiful greens, many weeks of broccoli and some of the best carrots we have ever grown. 

     In the fall, we spend more time harvesting than in other seasons. Mid-September through mid-October is broccoli harvest time.  Packing is as time-consuming as picking because we inspect each broccoli, trying to reduce the worm population and to select only those heads that will remain green for a week or more in your refrigerator. Broccoli florettes turn yellow from excessive heat and black from excessive moisture.  We eye each head carefully, doing our best to meet our goal of putting broccoli in your shares for seven weeks.  This year, we managed 7 ½!  Once a week, we dig carrots, using a bed lifter, a thick iron blade that cuts under the entire bed, loosening the roots.  We then pull them out by hand, cut off the tops and wash the roots in our carrot washer.  We also use the lifter and washer for parsnips.  Those of you who work on the farm in the fall know that we wash beets, turnips, rutabagas and potatoes by spraying with a hose because they are too tender for the washer.  

     Planting garlic is one of the most enjoyable fall jobs.  At harvest time in late July, we sort the garlic by size, saving the largest bulbs for seed.  In October, we take the well-cured bulbs, weigh them to make sure we have enough, and then separate them into cloves for planting.  Due to the dry spring, the weight of the seed garlic was low, so we raided our supply of the next size, the braiding garlic. To prepare the beds, we disk in the buckwheat cover crop and cut 3 furrows for the 3 rows of garlic.  We sprinkle alfalfa meal in the furrows as fertilizer.  With the help of CSA workers, we place the cloves four inches apart in the furrows.  To help us distinguish the 3 varieties we plant (Muzik, Rose Valley Production, and Nancy and Richard), we place flags between them. We also plant the smallest bulbs whole to cut as greens.  Using rakes, we carefully cover the cloves and smooth the soil on the beds.  Then we mulch them, rolling heavy round bales of hay over the beds.  The bales roll out like a thick, if uneven, carpet, so we fill in the thin spots with more hay.  In the spring, the garlic leaves will grow through the mulch in bright green rows.

     Along with other organic farmers in the northeast, we have begun taking more control of our seed supply.  This was the third year of our cooperation with a sweet pepper breeding project.  Many of the peppers in your shares came from the 72 different cultivars that we planted, observed, flagged and tasted through the season.  Once again, we gave the breeders seed from the earliest and best tasting peppers.  We also participated in NOFA’s new project, the Organic Seed Partnership, by trying out varieties of lettuce, chard, Chinese cabbage, summer squash and cucumbers.  Assisted by our summer intern Nathan Klassen, a true seed enthusiast, I saved seed from all the open-pollinated heirloom tomatoes we grew, and from peppers, cilantro, dill, leeks, and three varieties of beans.

     Spring and fall, Greg performs the Herculean task of hauling horse manure to the farm for composting. The manure comes from a horse farm two miles up the road.  Using a tractor with a loader, Greg fills our dump truck and then makes repeated trips back and forth, dumping the manure in long static piles.  We allow these piles to compost for many months before spreading them on our beds.  

     A less popular fall job is weeding the asparagus beds.  There are 2400 asparagus plants in 12 two hundred-foot long beds.  In sun and rain, we plug away at this weeding.  We are grateful to the many CSA members who helped us get through every bed but the last one and a half.  Those weeds will be waiting for us when the snows recede in the spring…

     Beginning in August, I started taking two mornings a week to devote to writing.  Through this winter and all next spring and summer, I will be revising Sharing the Harvest.  Once the growing season returns, I hope to limit my farming to 4/5th time so that I can continue to write, and over the next few years, in deference to my advancing age, gradually cut back to half time.  

     When you sign up for farm work, you may notice that the charts have many blank spaces at the end of October and November.  Miraculously, the weather on these last work days is often beautiful, cold but bright and crisp, and member turn out is always much higher than the number on the list!  We count on our fine fall workers to help us put the farm to bed for the winter – we mulch the overwintering leeks, the rhubarb, and the beds of carrots we save for spring shares, pull irrigation tape out of the broccoli beds and roll up as much of it as we can, collect seed from bean plants, lug compost to the greenhouse to use for potting soil in the spring, dig up and clean gladiola bulbs, break down and store away waxed boxes, pull off the plastic and dismantle the hoop houses, and move all our wash-up tables and benches into the packing shed.  

     This year, when most of this work was done, we found ourselves with another big job to do and relentlessly cold, snowy and windy weather to do it in. When Freddie’s Plantland, one of our favorite local businesses, closed in November, we purchased two more hoop houses to use for drying medicinal herbs.  The catch was, we had to dismantle them and transport them to the farm by Christmas. Unscrewing the endless bolts and screws has not been fun in freezing weather. On the final and coldest day, Roland Micklem joined us, and our friend and neighbor John Udart lent his skillful hands and his trailer to transport the hoops back to the farm.

          We were very pleased that both of our interns stayed with us till the end of the season.  Just before Thanksgiving, Brigitte drove off to Michigan, her future plans still a kaleidoscope of alternative choices.  Our community has gained a new long-term contributor – Patrick is staying on as the farm manager for Rochester Roots working with school gardens!  He has an apartment on Hickory Street. Another new Rochester citizen is Connie Collins, who has moved to the city from Newark, but plans to take the bus out to the farm two days a week to continue volunteering with us.  To express our gratefulness for all the time she has given the farm, we spent an afternoon helping her move to Griffiths Street, an easy walk to Abundance. We hope you will remember them when you plan social events in the city.

     My other career as a writer about and technical assistant to CSAs took me many miles this fall.  In November, I traveled to Santiago, Chile to an organic fair and exposition.  In December, I presented a keynote address and gave workshops at an international CSA conference in Palmela, just south of Lisbon, Portugal.  Before the conference, our diverse group of Europeans, Asians and North Americans spent two days visiting farms near Lisbon and a hundred kilometers to the south in the Odemira region.  You can read my account of these travels elsewhere in this newsletter or on the GVOCSA website along with the text of my speech and some photos.  Over the Christmas holiday, I will tour a few CSAs near Portland, Oregon, while visiting my son and daughter-in-law, and in January, I will return to the west for a CSA conference in California.

     No sooner did this season end, than our partner Katie went off to Mexico for 6 weeks.  She will spend part of her time seeing the country and then settle at a permaculture farm as a “willing worker,” exchanging four hours of work a day on their gardens for room and board. Greg and Ammie will be holding down the fort at home in South Butler.  Greg enjoys volunteering at Helen’s school.  Ammie reports that they have a bigger wood supply laid in than in previous winters.

                                                 ******

     Our farm team – Ammie, Greg, Katie and I – wish you all the very best for the New Year.  We hope it will be a year that will at last bring peace to the world.  We have so much good work to do to make this world a friendly network of communities that hit the right balance between self-reliance and interdependence.  The best we can do is to start right here where we are.  We hope you will join us again in this joyous endeavor we call Community Supported Agriculture!  

